College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

April 16, 2001
Revised
Present:  Dick Poppele, chair; Jane Phillips, Kathy Burleson, John Anderson, Tom Soulen, Frank Barnwell, Janet Schottel, Kathryn Hanna, Kathie Peterson, Stu Goldstein,  Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the April 2 meeting were approved. 

Old business
a.  Discussion of survey data and recent EPC student survey.  Dick Poppele reported that he was very pleased that half of the students had responded to the survey.  He directed the committee’s attention to items 9-12 which dealt with advising issues.  Question 9 asked “From whom do you get information on courses and curriculum for your major?”  Two thirds of the respondents reported that this information came from Student Services.  On item 10, about 80% of the students reported that an advisor reviewed their academic progress with them once or twice a year.  On item 11 approximately 50% stated that they had never contacted their faculty advisor.  On item 12 about one third reported that they had seen their faculty advisor for mentoring or academic advice once or twice a year and 2/3 stated that this had occurred once or never during their college careers.  According to the results of the last two items, students apparently either didn’t know they had a faculty advisor or didn’t know how to contact them.  John Anderson stated that there is a dual level of disconnection.  The faculty member gets a list of students assigned to him/her, but  calls aren’t  made to the students.  Similarly, the student gets a letter with the faculty member’s name, but has no issues to discuss and doesn’t call to make an appointment.  Dick Poppele stated that he would like to pursue this issue further. He is considering a plan to require Neuroscience students to see their advisors as a condition for registration.  This visit might include completing a check-off sheet containing items that are relevant.  Also there might be a contract section where both individuals agree on the regularity of the meetings.

Kathie Peterson stated that pairing students with faculty members has worked fairly well with about 40% of our students, but it has been difficult for Student Services to do the matching.  She feels that is best done within departments.  Several problems arose when her office attempted to do this.  There are a significant number of faculty who prefer not to meet with students and therefore send them back to Student Services.  Also students were getting the wrong information from faculty occasionally.  Another problem is that the APAS documents are only about 90% accurate and they are difficult to read (for everyone but students).  Members agreed that faculty should have some training before meeting with students. 

b.  Update on memo concerning teaching responsibility.  Dick Poppele reported that he sent the memo to the Consultative Committee.  Unfortunately it was too late to be included in their recent meeting.  Kathryn volunteered to meet with them concerning the memo.

c.  Course change:  Molecular  Evolution (PBio 5221), change designator, name and description.  Frank Barnwell distributed a memo from Georgiana May answering the questions posed by the EPC.  She indicated that the primary audience will be graduate students.  However, advanced level students will be screened and allowed to register if they have the appropriate background.  The prerequisite information will state “grad student or permission of instructor”.  Dr. May reported that the third class hour will be supervised by faculty.  Frank reported that this course has been approved by EEB Curriculum Committee.  A motion was made and seconded to approve EEB 5xxx, Molecular & Genomic Evolution for three credits, with the new course description.  It passed unanimously.

d.  Appropriate allotment of AP credit for introductory courses.  Kathie Peterson reported that she had contacted Admissions and learned that all other units at the University accept scores of 3 out of 5 or higher as passing for Advanced Placement credit.  She stated that the exam is fairly rigorous and a 3 equates to approximately 45%.  Janet Schottel stated that the Medical School does not accept these credits, but Kathie replied that she feels this will probably change in the near future.  Members agreed that awarding of 8 credits for this exam is excessive.  Kathie was able to find a copy of a memo from Kathy Ball (who evaluates introductory biology courses for credit) from 1998 stating that students scoring 3,4, or 5 may get credit for Biol 1009 (4 cr) or Biol 1001 (4 cr).  Apparently Admissions was interpreting this as an “and” statement and awarding 8 credits.  After some discussion the committee decided to award credit only for Biology 1009.  A motion was made and seconded to award 4 credits for Biol 1009 to students scoring 3, 4 or 5 on the AP exam.  This exam will also satisfy the biological science with lab prerequisite.  The motion passed unanimously.  We also asked that this change be implemented no later than fall semester, 2002.  A suggestion was made that the General Biology Committee review this exam and determine what the appropriate level might be.

New business

a.  New course proposal, BioC 5xxx, Biochemistry, Molecular and Cellular Biology, 5 credits.  Janet Schottel distributed copies of the proposal and explained that this course would include the lecture portion of a 6xxx level course but would not include the recitation or clinical correlates.  This is an intermediate level course for graduate students who are not registered in the BMBB graduate program.  Members were concerned about the schedule since the lectures will coincide with Medical School term.  Janet stated that she will check the time and number of weeks that the course would run.  Kathie Peterson suggested that there will probably be some undergraduates who might be interested in this course.  Perhaps it should be listed as graduate student or permission of the instructor required.  We will have further discussion on  this proposal at our next meeting.

b.  Returning students, old course work and multiple degrees.  Kathie Peterson distributed copies of a vintage credit exemption form and an email request from a student who had earned a BS degree from CBS in 1999, who now wants to return for an additional degree.  Kathie reported that it has been CBS policy to grant a single degree but that multiple majors are possible.  Students may take additional courses, but cannot earn another degree.  The vintage credit rule provides a mechanism for dealing with credits that were previously earned.  Courses completed seven or more years ago must be repeated, validated, or exempted from the rule in order to be used to meet a requirement in a current degree program.  Kathie stated that there is a current trend toward expanding credentials and students want to get several degrees/majors.  Frank Barnwell wondered what the residency requirement might be and Kathie replied that the minimum is one year.  One possibility would be to complete a second major as an Adult Special or through Continuing Education.  Kathie reported that she has several of these cases pending from students who earned their degrees at other schools.  Due to a lack of time, we will have further discussion of this topic at a future meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 3:40 p.m.
Minutes submitted by Kathy Ball
